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I. STATEMENT CONCERNING NOTICE OF MEETING 

The following is an accurate statement concerning the providing of notice of this meeting 

and said statement shall be entered in the minutes of this meeting.  Notice of this meeting 

as required by Sections 4a, 3d, 13 and 14 of the Open Public Meetings Act has been 

provided to the public in the form of a written notice. On July 7, 2017 at 10:00 a.m., said 

notice was posted on the official bulletin board in the Municipal Building, transmitted to 

the Princeton Packet, the Trenton Times, the Town Topics and filed with the Municipal 

Clerk. 

II. ROLL CALL 

The Deputy Clerk then called the roll. 

 

PRESENT: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler, Lempert 

ABSENT: Quinn 

 

ALSO PRESENT: Marc Dashield, Administrator, Trishka W. Cecil, Municipal 

Attorney, Robert Hough, Director, Infrastructure and Operations and Robert Gregory, 

Emergency Management Director 

 

III. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

The audience participated in the pledge of allegiance. 

IV. AWARD OR RECOGNITION 

 1. Arm in Arm 

Councilwoman Howard stated that she was a wonderful honor to recognize Arm In 

Arm and Cecilia Avila who runs the Princeton office in our area and Gary Patterson 

who is was a former board chair and volunteer.  Arm In Arm was previously called 

the Trenton Crisis Ministry and they have done tremendous work that reminds us of 

the need in our community.  Ms. Howard stated that there are about 40,000 Mercer 

County residents that live daily with the effects of poverty or very low incomes, 

including food insecurity and housing instability. Every year, Arm In Arm serves 

about 11,000 Mercer County residents of all ages and in 2016 provided a total of 

424,520 pounds of food and welcomed food customers a total of 21,439 times to 

their three pantries.  They have helped over 650 households that were faced with 

homelessness or housing instability and about 10 percent of the households that are 

served visit the Princeton site.  The Princeton site welcomes customers whether they 

are coming every month for food or seeking financial support to stabilize their 

housing and provides food and housing assistance Monday through Thursday in the 

afternoons, and is open until 7pm Tuesdays to accommodate the work and family 

schedules of more people that are served. Customers have made 905 visits to the 
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Princeton pantry from January through May this year and an average of 126 

children received healthy food each month in 2016. Volunteers have made 539 

personal home food delivery visits to mobility challenged residents of Princeton 

senior housing from January through May of this year and there were 23 individual 

volunteers from July 2016 to January 2017. 

V. ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 1. Fire Official Joe Novak 

Robert Gregory, Director, Emergency Management, stated it is with great pleasure 

to introduce to Council the new fire official, Joseph Novak. Mr. Novak brings over 

20 years of experience in fire inspection and comes from Montgomery where he 

was an inspector for 15 years doing fire inspections, fire sub code and zoning work 

and recently was with Princeton University in site protection, which entails dealing 

with fire safety systems, sprinkler and alarm systems and he brings a wealth of 

knowledge and experience.  Mr. Novak has over 20 years in the fire department 

where he is currently the Chief in Hopewell and a member of the Associate Program 

of Princeton as a Princeton University employee. 

 

Mr. Novak thanked Council, Administration, and Bob Gregory for giving him the 

opportunity to serve as the Fire Official for Princeton. He also thanked his family 

and members of the Fire Department for their support.  

 

 2. 17-208Resolution Authorizing the Appointment of Fire Official Joe Novak 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Jo Butler, Councilwoman 

SECONDER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler 

ABSENT: Quinn 

VI. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC FOR ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA 

Mary Ellen Marino, 9 Horner Lane, spoke on the cleaning resolution and felt that Council 

should not take the contract away from the cleaning company that was previously 

cleaning the buildings for the municipality.  Ms. Marino hoped that it could be worked 

out satisfactorily for ARC to continue. 

 

Mayor Lempert seeing no one else closed the comment from the public portion. 

VII. REPORTS 

Councilwoman Howard reported that the Human Services Back to School Backpack 

drive is starting and will be concluded on August 4, 2017.  She also reported that Public 

Safety met and the police department will be hiring police officers. Shortly there will be a 

resolution for the hiring of some new police officers.  Ms. Howard gave background that 

the police department currently has 49 sworn officers with 3 retirements expected before 

the end of the year and 11 retirements likely in the next several years and they are trying 

to figure out how to manage the hiring.  The police department has a recruitment list that 
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will expire this calendar year so if you don't hire from that list the whole process will 

have to start again.  Ms. Howard stated that the Chief this year has been working back to 

the recruitment list and is recommending 5 individuals for hire. The Public Safety 

Committee has interviewed the individuals and is very enthusiastic about the hires. The 

hiring of the 5 officers will allow us to aim for 49 to 52 in the anticipation of retirements 

with some attending the Police Academy.  Chief Sutter will recommend to start the 

process again in 2018 in the anticipation of the 11 retirements which the process will take 

about a year to authorize.  Ms. Howard reported that there is a shortage of Crossing 

Guards and the Police Department is looking for candidates. 

 

Councilman Liverman had no report. 

 

Councilman Miller had no report. 

 

Council President Crumiller reported that the Planning Board had its status report on the 

Neighborhood Character Zoning Initiative with the consultant leading a discussion. There 

will be a few ordinances that will be introduced that was tabled last year.  The consensus 

of the Planning Board was to focus on changing some zones to encourage flats and 

accessory units.  Ms. Crumiller stated that the former Borough and Township allowed 

them so we want to harmonize that somehow and also look at some of the requirements 

to make it easier as a way to help encourage infill development that sometimes can create 

more affordable housing, which there has been a lot of request on that. Also the Planning 

Board is also looking at allowing duplexes and seeing a lot of sub divisions where the 

houses are huge and when they are replacing smaller houses we are losing affordability.  

The thought is if we allow duplexes it might provide some incentives to provide more 

affordable smaller houses. 

 

Councilwoman Howard stated that she would like to revisit the garage forward ordinance 

that Council did not take action. Ms. Howard stated in the Riverside neighborhood there 

is one that already started being built with an aggressive garage in front of the house that 

has to be a 4000 square foot house.  Ms. Crumiller agreed that she would like to revisit 

the ordinance since she was in favor of moving forward.  Mayor Lempert stated that the 

Initiative group talked about how to make these changes that are more neighborhood 

sensitive if we are talking about preserving each neighborhood.  If you go around town 

there are neighborhoods where there are a lot of garages already.  One idea would be to 

do an ordinance similar to the ordinance that was passed on prevailing setbacks and to 

have that similar thought where you can have a blanket ordinance but it would be if a 

certain percentage of the homes did not have garages facing front then you would keep 

that as a restriction for your neighborhood but it would not necessarily be blanket. Mayor 

Lempert stated that the other option that was talked about was that the garages could take 

up a certain percentage of the frontage. Another ordinance that had a lot of support was 

for putting in a height limit both for the structure itself and also for putting in stricter 

provisions about how much fill you can bring in. A lot of new homes have truckloads of 

dirt that come in first and there are mounds that are built and then the house on top. This 

is to get control on how much you can build the hill.  
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Councilwoman Jo Butler reported that there will be a free community concert on July 15, 

2017 with the artists Mystic Bowie and Sasha Masakowski and July 22, 2017 with the 

artists Betsayda and Sammy Figueroa at the Community Pool North Amphitheater and 

it’s the partnership between the Recreation Department and the Blue Curtain beginning at 

7:00pm.  The Recreation Department will be hosting the dive championship on July 19, 

2017 and July 20, 2017 which will be very busy days at the pool and arrangements have 

been made for off-site parking.  Also, hosting the swim championships at the community 

pool on July 24, 2017 and July 25, 2017.  The Community Night Out will be on August 

1, 2017 from 5:00pm-8:00pm at the community pool and the Kids Aquathon will be held 

on Sunday, August 20, 2017 at the community pool.  The summer camp programs are 

underway and run through August 11, 2017, there is a total of 23 camps that includes plus 

or minus 700 campers and 50 staff members.  Ms. Butler reported that the teen travel 

camp will make 33 individual day trips over the course of eight weeks spanning five 

states and including a three day/2 night trip to Busch Gardens, Virginia.  The Recreation 

Department is hoping to have the swimming pool open one weekend close to Labor Day 

which would be September 9, 2017 and September 10, 2017, weather permitting and if it 

can be staffed.  Information will be posted of the hours of operation on the website when 

it becomes finalized. 

 

Mayor Lempert reported that the rapid notify is the system that the town has been using 

for the past five years.  The town is switching over or has switched over to a new 

platform for the reverse 911which you can add information to the new system just not to 

land lines. The new system adds more flexibility for residents and encouraging everyone 

to go the municipal website, princetonnj.gov, under the emergency alert and you can sign 

up to add your cell phone if your prefer to get text alerts or you can add your email if 

your prefer to get email alerts or asked to be notified on all your devices or none or some.  

Mayor Lempert stated that this is for announcements about when there is an impending 

storm and the town wants to get information out about emergencies, when there is leaf 

pickup in your neighborhood, if there is a change in recycling schedules and other ways 

the town needs to contact you. The other downside is that everybody who signed up with 

their cell phone numbers with rapid notify we are not able to import those into the new 

system so even if you signed up with you cell phone number we need you to do it again 

with the new system. Another system that is staying in place is the Nixle System which is 

for when the police are sending out information about road closures and other police 

announcements. Also there has been a group of Council which includes herself, Council 

President Crumiller and working with members of staff on a new website and they are 

getting pretty close to choosing a vendor. There were presentations presented last week 

and really excited about what the potential of the new website will be and will be keeping 

everyone up to date as the process moves forward.  Councilman Liverman asked if the 

cost is down and reasonable.  Council President Crumiller responded that the cost is 

reasonable.  Councilwoman Butler asked if the municipality will be starting from scratch 

on the website and the response was yes.   Mayor Lempert stated that Mr. Dashield will 

report more on the closure of the Route 206 bridge but wanted to thank the municipal 

staff for their response on Thursday when the work started.  The state did not have all the 

signs up that we were expecting to have for the detour but municipal staff really rose to 

the occasion and all hands were on deck. They went out and made sure all the signs were 
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up.  Traffic was really bad that day and this is a big project and it will be disruptive.  

Mayor Lempert thanked the Engineering, Police and Public Works departments for really 

helping to control on what really would have been a complete and total disaster. 

 

Staff Report 

Municipal Administrator Marc Dashield reported that the Harrison Street Bridge will be 

closed by Mercer County on Saturday, July 15, 2017 beginning at 7am, weather 

permitting to make needed repairs.  It is anticipated to be a one day closure.  Mercer 

County proposes to close the bridge on July 15th but will make the final decision by 

Tuesday, July 11, 2017 morning. 

 

The US Route 206 closure begins on Thursday, July 6th, 2017 for the 4 month 

replacement of the two bridges across the Stony Brook.  Engineering and the Police 

worked closely with New Jersey Department of Transportation to address gaps in the 

signage and other traffic control measures.  The town will continue to monitor the 

situation and make requests for modifications as needed to enhance safety. 

 

Special thanks goes to Sergeant Murray for dedicating much time to reviewing the detour 

situation and providing invaluable recommendations, and to members of Public Works 

especially Chris Torres for dedicating municipal equipment and staff to direct traffic 

while New Jersey Department of Transportation and the contractor mobilized additional 

items and state troopers. 

 

Since the closure, the Police reported that 16 different trucks have been stopped, 13 were 

issued summons.  These numbers include 9 summonses on the first 2 days of the closure.  

The common response was that the truck drivers were just following their GPS system.  

The New Jersey Department of Transportation has reached out to the trucking industry 

via Transcom and to AAA to get the word spread about the 206 closing.   

 

Mr. Dashield stated that the other issue to report to Council was that the Dispatch RFP 

was being prepared, will be completed this week and advertised early next week to begin 

the process for the Dispatch RFP. 

 

Councilwoman Butler inquired about the Waxwood issue and when will it be brought 

before Council due to residents have been asking.  Mr. Dashield responded that the 

Waxwood issue will be on the Council's agenda of August 21, 2017, to ensure that the 

developer was available due to a conflict with the attorney being out of the country. 

VIII. ORDINANCE PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 1. 2017-38 Bond Ordinance Providing for Various Improvements to the Library in and 

by Princeton, in the County of Mercer, New Jersey, Appropriating $275,000 Therefor 

and Authorizing the Issuance of $261,500 Bonds or Notes of Princeton to Finance 

Part of the Cost Thereof 

Councilman Miller recused himself because his wife sits on the Library board.  
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Mayor Lempert opened the public discussion and asked if anyone wished to address 

Council on this issue. 

 

Seeing no one the public discussion was closed and returned to Council. 

 

Councilwoman Butler stated that she voted against this at the introduction of the 

ordinance and four votes are needed to pass this ordinance and she does not want to 

hold up the rest of the work.  She stated that she had a private conversation with 

Brett Bonfield, Library Director, and she will vote for this ordinance with some 

reluctance tonight because she doesn’t think there were appropriate discussions that 

took place about surveillance either at the Library or any other locations. The 

Library has been a vocal supporter of privacy and when you go to the Library and 

use the computers, you have open access to any information that you want to get 

through the internet.  The Library has been a big proponent and supporter of that in 

our own Library, on the state level and nationally.  She feels this is not keeping with 

that but will support it to get the other work done but feels it is a mistake. 

 

Councilman Liverman thanked Councilwoman Butler on taking this action and 

thinks the discussion can move forward in regards to privacy but for now it is a 

good way to go. 

 

Councilman Miller returned to the dais. 

RESULT: ADOPTED [4 TO 0] 

MOVER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

SECONDER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Liverman, Butler 

ABSENT: Quinn 

RECUSED: Miller 

 2. 2017-47 An Ordinance By Princeton Authorizing the Acquisition of the "Franklin 

Avenue Parking Lot", Block 21.04, Lot 27 Tax Map of Princeton Pursuant to 

N.J.S.A. 40A:12-3 et seq. 

Mayor Lempert recused herself due to her husband working at the University and 

Councilwoman Howard recused herself due to being a professor at Princeton 

University. The gavel was turned over to Council President Crumiller.  

Councilwoman Butler stated that it is a conflict of interest with the University and 

that Princeton is purchasing the property from the Princeton University. 

 

Council President Crumiller opened the public discussion and asked if anyone 

wished to address Council on this issue.  Seeing no one the public discussion was 

closed and returned to Council. 

 

Councilman Miller stated that the property is being conveyed to the municipality by 

the University under our multiyear agreement with the University.  Council 

President Crumiller stated that we were waiting for completion or mostly the 
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completion of the housing on Route 206.  The University was using it for parking 

and now they are not and it is time for the municipality to take over. 

 

Mayor Lempert and Councilwoman Howard returned to the dais. 

RESULT: ADOPTED [4 TO 0] 

MOVER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

SECONDER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

AYES: Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler 

ABSENT: Quinn 

RECUSED: Howard 

 3. 2017-48 An Ordinance by Princeton Authorizing Contribution From the Princeton 

Affordable Housing Trust Fund to Partially Reimburse Community Options, Inc. 

(“COI”) For Its Acquisition of Real Property, Known as 24 Dorann Avenue and 

Designated as Lot 20 In Block 7308 on the Princeton Municipal Tax Map, and/or 

Fund Its Renovation and Creation of a Group Home Project, In Consideration Of COI 

Implementing Affordable Housing Restrictions on the Property so as to Provide 

Princeton With Affordable Housing Credits Toward Princeton’s Fair Share 

Affordable Housing Obligation 

Councilman Liverman made a brief comment that he has had been called or asked 

by a few neighbors in the neighborhood in regards to the purchasing of 24 Dorann 

Avenue; basically what type of residents will live in the home and so forth.  The 4 

bedrooms will be for people developmentally challenged or disabled with a care 

provider in the dwelling 24-hours a day and will change at 8 hour times or 12 hour 

times.  Mr. Liverman stated that we have these so called group homes throughout 

Princeton now and they have been a remarkable contribution to our town of 

Princeton.  Mr. Liverman tried to explain to all the phone calls he received and the 

people in the neighborhood that this is a plus not a minus for this neighborhood.  

Now a days with the purchasing of homes and tearing them down and building 

mansions, to see something preserved in this fashion and to have something as 

loving and caring taking place, is an honor and privilege for the town of Princeton. 

 

Councilwoman Howard stated that this is part of the commitment to both affordable 

housing and inclusive affordable housing and these are members of our community.  

Sometimes there are adult children of people in the community who can’t care for 

themselves but who can contribute to our community.  We have evolved a lot over 

the last 50 years in our understanding about how people with developmental 

challenges can live in a community setting and she is excited that we found another 

opportunity here on Dorann Avenue for them to really contribute. 

 

Mayor open the public hearing on this ordinance and asked if anyone would like to 

speak on this issue. 

 

Megan Mitchell, 49 Clearview Avenue, directly behind the property 24 Dorann 

Avenue, stated that the problem is not with what is going to happen it’s with the 
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process that was or was not how it was handled.  The neighborhood was not 

informed, but neighbors are informed when someone wants to add a garage. To 

change a single family home into a four unit dwelling seems that the neighborhood 

and surrounding people in the community should have been made aware and given 

the opportunity to speak.  She stated that she knows that the town is under a lot of 

pressure to provide affordable units and this sort of hits a lot of the check marks for 

good affordable housing and inclusive affordable housing.  The way it was handled 

seems very secretive and not in the spirit with which everything else seems to be 

handled where we all get a chance to know what is going on.  Ms. Mitchell wanted 

to oppose the process and let it be known that this is not an acceptable process for 

someone changing something into a condo or duplex which requires all kinds of 

requirements that have to be met.  She stated that by looking online at the 

Community Options website it does not seem as great as it is being painted.  A lot of 

the employees of Community Options have voiced a lot of complaints on the 

website and people that have had their grown children in these homes have 

complained about their children getting evicted, lack of attention and care. 

 

Mayor Lempert responded that this is the process that is always followed with these 

projects.  It is not the way that these individuals will be living in this home, they 

will be living essentially as a family and it is not being rezoned as a four unit 

facility; they will be living together as a family. In our zoning we do not define or 

specify what a family is and for whatever reason the house gets sold to another 

group that it’s four separate units in this home it will remain a residence.  

Community Options is a neighbor a block up the street from the municipality which 

operates another home in town for developmentally disabled adults and has been 

very successful and the municipality has not heard any complaints.  Ms. Mitchell 

stated that Council has stated it was a one family home but questioned why it has 4 

leases and the town is getting 4 affordable credits and will be having 4 different 

tenants.  Mayor Lempert respond that the home is not being rezoned as a 4 unit 

apartment.  Ms. Trishka, Municipal Attorney, stated that functionally it will remain 

as a single family residence for which it was zoned; for the COAH credits for these 

types of facilities credits are received for the bedrooms.  Under zoning law it will be 

treated as a single family residence regardless of the number of bedrooms as 

opposed to a multifamily residence. 

 

Ruth Kopliner, 19 Dorann Avenue, questioned Council if they had visited 24 

Dorann Avenue to see if it is definitely a four bedroom residence. Ms. Kopliner said 

that there has never been a four bedroom residence at 24 Dorann Avenue.  Mr. 

Liverman replied that currently there are three bedrooms and one bathroom and 

there will be an addition of one bedroom and one bathroom which they would need 

to go through zoning.  Ms. Kopliner asked if the house does not have the space 

would Council consider enlarging the house.  Ms. Howard responded that her 

understanding is that the plan is to expand and they may need a variance. Then they 

would have to go before the Zoning Board, but they may not even be planning to.  

As we have seen with tear downs there is a lot they can do under the existing zoning 

laws where you would not need a variance. Council President Crumiller stated that 



Minutes Mayor and Council July 10, 2017 

Princeton Page 9   

the decision would be left up to Community Options, Council is just saying that yes 

Council thinks this is a good use of affording housing funds and Community 

Options will take it from there. 

 

Ida Bormentar, Director of Community Options, Inc., stated that she would address 

some of the issues and concerns that were mention.  She said that Community 

Options is a well-known organization that has been incorporated in 1989 and 

provided housing and employment support for people with disabilities.  There are 

about 21 group homes in Mercer County and the homes are in a family setting.  Ms. 

Bormentar wanted to introduce herself to Council and the neighbors and for any 

issues and concerns she can be reached at the following location, 305 Witherspoon 

Street, Princeton, phone number 609-209-8229 or email 

Ida.Bormentar@comop.org. Before the home is open there will be an open house 

for the neighbors to do a walk through. She stated that the current home is a three 

bedroom with one bathroom and will be expanding to a four bedroom and two 

bathroom. 

 

Erica Makow, 13 Dorann Avenue, stated before the Council meeting she went to 

Community Options to introduce herself and to sit down with the Director to speak 

on concerns but never received a response.  Ms. Makow stated she has a son with 

autism and being familiar with group homes and aware of what goes on, she has a 

positive outlook on them.  She expressed to neighbors that it is not the 

municipality’s responsibility so much as the group home’s, aside from treating it as 

a single family home, but it is the State that will be more responsible for what goes 

on in the group home.  If the State will be there to check to make sure all the rules 

and regulations are followed then there should be no issues.  Ms. Bormentar 

apologizes for not responding but she was away on vacation.  She also stated that all 

the group homes are fully licensed and are licensed annually.  Through the State 

they are mandated through DDD and the state comes out on an annual bases and 

keeps track of the books to make sure everything is going accordingly.  Mr. 

Liverman advised the neighbors that if there are issues they see and they are not 

getting any answers they can contact any members of Council to be an advocate. 

 

Paulette Sears, 18 Dorann Avenue, asked what kind of oversight is going on for the 

property at this moment with garbage out, grass growing and looking a little a little 

neglected; who is taking ownership and supervision of the land right now.  Council 

agreed to send the Department of Public Works to take care of the issues at this 

time.  Ms. Sears hopes that there will be proper supervision for the home to make 

sure it will continue to be a safe neighborhood but supports this type of facility for 

people with disabilities.  Ms. Bormentar reassured that there will be 24-hour 

supervision with rotating staff, two per shift.  Councilwoman Butler stated that the 

former Borough entered into an agreement with Community Options back in 

2009/2010 and have been pleased with the partnership and it’s been fine. 

 

Mayor Lempert closed the public portion and stated that it would be useful to have a 

meeting with the neighbors and Community Options and Council would be happy to 
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facilitate the meeting.  She suggested that maybe a couple meetings could take place 

with one now to discuss the issues and concerns and one closer to when the home is 

ready to open up. 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

SECONDER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler 

ABSENT: Quinn 

 4. 2017-49 Ordinance of the Mayor and Council of Princeton Concerning Salaries and 

Compensation of Certain Personnel of the Municipality of Princeton 

Kip Cherry, 24 Dempsey, suggested to Council to put this ordinance off because she 

is very concerned about the cost to the town coming upon us relating to affordable 

housing and not knowing what the cost would be for the town, she would hate to add 

another expense across the board like this.  Ms. Cherry understands that Council has 

been gracious by giving 1.5 percent increases for the last three years, for the other 

two years making this the third year which is above inflation and she’s concerned 

about the effects the affordable housing determination will have on all the taxpayers. 

 

Mayor closed the public portion of the hearing and brought it back to Council. 

 

Councilwoman Butler addressed the comment and stated that we do have our 

affordable housing obligation and will find out about that shortly and it’s possible it 

will be significant with a cost to the taxpayers.  Ms. Butler stated that she takes issues 

with the ideal that we should try to balance this on the back of our employees.  We 

really have a stellar staff and employees who work very hard and a 1.5 percent 

increase is not significant and Council really toed the line on that and most of the 

increase will probably go the healthcare.  We have a number of employees and if 

there is anything to object to it would be the increase that will go to the people on the 

higher end of the scale.  We have a lot employees who are laborers, who are working 

for pretty low wages and 1.5 percent does not add up over the course of the year, 

which is retroactive and goes back to the beginning of 2017.  Ms. Butler stated that 

she supports whole heartily the 1.5 percent increase but hears the concerns but doesn't 

feel we can pay for our affordable housing on the backs of the employees. 

 

Councilman Liverman stated that Councilwoman Butler said it best and adds that we 

have a strong talented pool and 1.5 percent is showing we appreciate what they are 

doing, with people leaving municipal jobs all the time we are trying to retain the 

talent we have in this town which is unbelievable.  Mr. Liverman believes that the 1.5 

percent should not be tied in to anything Council is working on. 
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RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Jenny Crumiller, Council President 

SECONDER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler 

ABSENT: Quinn 

IX. RESOLUTIONS 

 1. 17-209 Resolution Authorizing 2017 Salaries 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

SECONDER: Jenny Crumiller, Council President 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler 

ABSENT: Quinn 

 2. 17-210 Resolution in Support of Route 1 Penns Neck Eight Lane NJDOT Consensus 

Alternative Plan 

Mayor Lempert gave background stating that this will seem somewhat familiar to   

folks, about four to five years ago, when this first came before Council back when the 

DOT Commissioner was Jim Simpson, who was living in Princeton at the time and 

recognized the traffic problems on Route 1 and the impact it was having to our 

regional economy.  Mr. Simpson tried very hard to get some improvements done on 

Route 1 during his tenure but there was not enough money in the state fund.  Next 

came Commissioner Jamie Fox who had it as his mission to get the TTF approved but 

he was not successful. There were continuing efforts to get some improvements on 

Route 1, at least on the list of improvements that might be made, but nothing was 

going anywhere because there was no funding for any road projects.  Now that the TTF 

has been approved the project is alive again and what the Department of 

Transportation is looking for is a consensus for this plan, which is still a concept plan, 

and they want to know if there is general support in the region before they move 

forward with it because there are certainly other regions in the state that would like to 

be bumped up higher on the list then we are.  Essentially what this would do is add a 

travel lane in each direction of Route 1 between Harrison Street and Alexander Road 

and it would also extend the cueing line before you enter the jug handle turns; we have 

seen how that can actually improve traffic flow pretty significantly on Harrison Street 

where that was done there.  On Harrison Street emergency vehicles will continue to 

have the ability to override the light for those going to the hospital.  In the resolution 

the one change we are asking for is to put in some better accommodations for 

bicyclists in this plan for Route 1 which is primarily to improve the north/south flow. 

The DOT would have to admit that it does not address another problem on Route 1 

which is the east/west crossing which is intended to be Phase 2 and potentially an even 

more expensive project then this one is, which is a fairly expensive project because 

they have to move all the utility poles to widen the road.  
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Councilwoman Butler asked if the Plainsboro Hospital has been represented at the 

meetings and do we anticipate that this will slow down the ability to get to the hospital 

in a timely fashion for anyone from Princeton.  Mayor Lempert responded that the 

Plainsboro Hospital has been represented at the meeting and the plan is supposed to 

either improve or at least keep the current do no harm or help improve that access. 

 

Councilwoman Butler wonders that if they improved the north/south would people be 

waiting longer at Harrison Street with longer delays.  Mayor Lempert stated that no 

delay should take place because it is controlled by the lights and the emergency 

vehicles can get you through. 

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

SECONDER: Jenny Crumiller, Council President 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler 

ABSENT: Quinn 

 3. 17-211 Resolution Authorizing the Award of a Contract  for Cleaning Services for 

Various Buildings Within the Municipality of Princeton For 2017 and 2018 To CNS 

Cleaning Co., Inc., for the Bid Amount of $134,460.00 

Councilman Miller stated that the first impression a customer sees of a facility is the 

halls, public spaces, the bathrooms, cafeteria and are they clean, are they well taken 

care of and are they well maintained.  In the municipality's case the customers are the 

public and when the public comes into this facility and sees the facility is not well 

maintained and the bathrooms are not cleaned then they form a first impression that 

carries over to what they think on what goes on in the building.  Mr. Miller realizes 

that this is a difficult thing to accept because all of the Councilmembers on the dais 

fully understand what is being done in replacing the current contractor and staff with 

another organization.  From the stand point of serving our customers, who are the 

public that comes into the building, we have to take care of the facility and make 

certain that the facility presents its best face first to our customers when they come in 

to use the facility.  Mr. Miller stated Council feels sorry about the outcome of this but 

from the stand point of providing a kind of facility that creates an impression that we 

want to create for the residents of this town, who are our customers and our clients, 

we are doing what we have to do. 

 

Mayor Lempert opened it up to the public. 

 

Dan Rapport, 300 Bunn Drive, stated that he did not agree with the decision of taking 

away jobs from disabled people that cannot pursue their dreams like the rest of the 

American people. 

 

Steve Cook, Arc Mercer, company that manages the subcontractor, stated that he had 

different remarks up until he heard the comments from Councilman Miller.  Up to 

this point, everything was about money and the bid presented was the low bid. He 

now feels that the quality of the service is the reason why Council is eliminating 4 
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people with developmental disabilities. Mr. Cook stated that he felt comfortable the 

last time he was before Council to make the case for the developmentally disabled 

which is his job.  The employment rate for people with developmental disabilities or 

any disabilities is 84 percent, accolades are given for bringing 4 people into a group 

home but they also need jobs.  Mr. Cook stated that if Arc Mercer is responsible for 

souring the relationship they would step aside and give another vendor a chance to 

make it work, which can be permanent or month to month, but in the end he cannot 

argue with economics but he can argue with the buildings being clean with 

independent reports form Access that say the buildings were clean. It may not have 

been perfect but they were clean to industry standards, so on behalf of the workers he 

stands in the objection to the opinion that the buildings were not cleaned.  He cannot 

argue with finances but will argue that the buildings were cleaned independently and 

on behalf of the workers they did a great job. 

 

Councilman Liverman stated the new vendor is willing to take the resumes of the 

four people and they can apply.  Mr. Dashield stated that they looked at numerous 

alternatives for different alternatives for cleaning services and that going out for bid 

for another contractor, he believes, is the most appropriate and recommends Council 

to move forward with the bid that is selected this evening to provide those services.  

Mr. Dashield feels that it is inappropriate to go into details about the quality of 

services.  Council President Crumiller agrees that it is inappropriate but wants the 

public to know that was the issue and that staff worked very hard to make the 

situation work and it was not the money but the quality of services.  Mr. Dashield 

stated that there were about seven meetings about the cleaning services.  

RESULT: APPROVED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Bernard Miller, Councilman 

SECONDER: Jenny Crumiller, Council President 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler 

ABSENT: Quinn 

X. CONSENT AGENDA 

Councilwoman Howard asked Trishka Cecil, Municipal Attorney, about number 6 of the 

consent agenda, the Release of the Performance Guaranty for Hibben Maggie Site, being 

ministerial but wanted to clarify for the record and Ms. Cecil stated that Council routinely 

has releases on the agenda and never asked for her to step down. 

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Lance Liverman, Councilman 

SECONDER: Heather Howard, Councilwoman 

AYES: Howard, Crumiller, Miller, Liverman, Butler 

ABSENT: Quinn 

 1.  Payment of Bills and Claims 

 2. 17-212 Resolution Authorizing 9-1-1 Plan Amendment 
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 3. 17-213 Resolution Authorizing Affordable Housing Downpayment Assistance Loan 

#59, $5,000.00 

 4. 17-214 Resolution Authorizing Appointments to Boards, Commissions and 

Committees 

 5. 17-215 Resolution Approving the Placement of a Banner over Washington Road as 

Requested by the Parkinson Alliance for September 5, 2017 to September 11, 2017 

 6.  Release of Performance Guaranty in the amount of $1,756,860.12 for Hibben 

Maggie Site / Lakeside Apartments, Faculty Road (Block 10801, Lots 1 and 2) Major 

Site Plan to Princeton University contingent receipt of a two year Maintenance 

Guaranty in the amount of $878,430.06, which is 15% of the original Performance 

Guaranty 

XI. ADJOURNMENT 

A motion to adjourn at 8:31 p.m. was made by Councilman Miller, seconded by Council 

President Crumiller and carried unanimously by those present. 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Delores A. Williams 

Deputy Municipal Clerk 






































